
Portland cement plaster scratch and brown coats are 
created by mixing cement, sand, and water together, 
commonly known as a “fi eld mix”. These mixing 
proportions are stated in ASTM C926, and variations 
historically allowed due to a variety of reasons 
including differences in local raw materials, supply, 
and climate. Proprietary plaster mixes are a factory 
blend of a cement plaster base coat and may come 
un-sanded or sanded. Any additives not expressly 
recommended by the manufacturer should not be 
allowed. 

The quality of sand and water add to the cement can 
affect the quality of the blended mix.

SAND:
The code recognizes plaster aggregates should 
conform to ASTM C897. The proper proportion of 
various aggregate (washed) sizes proved effective 
throughout the years of the “hand-application” of 
base coats. Today, the plastering contractor has 
two challenges. This specifi c type of sand can be 
problematic during machine applications. Secondly, 
fi nding this kind of sand has become an increasing 
problem. ASTM has recognized this and states, If 
local sand cannot meet the requirements the sand 
shall be accepted, “provided there is evidence that 
plaster of comparable properties made from similar 
aggregates from the same source has been exposed 
to weathering, similar to that to be encountered”.1

In other words, if the sand supply has a proven track 
record it should be accepted.

WATER:
When mixing portland cement plaster, it is important 
that the water be potable, i.e. fi t for human 
consumption.

Recycled, reclaimed, grey water or water from 
natural waterways is not approved for mixing cement 
stucco.

The mixing of the cement stucco with clean potable 
water allows the best conditions for setting and 
strength development of the stucco cladding. 

Another important property of stucco during the 
mixing and application periods is air entrainment. 
Air entrainment occurs during the mixing stage and 
contributes to the workability and overall durability 
of the cladding. Non potable water may contain 
contaminants that could kill the air content or 
increase it excessively which could compromise the 
integrity of the stucco cladding. Some of the more 
common contaminates found in non-potable water 
include chlorides, acids, alkali’s, sanitary waste, 
sugar, silts, oils and algae. Reclaimed wash waters, 
such as those recycled from concrete mixers, can 
contain admixtures not intended for use in the stucco 
cladding. Chlorides found in non-potable water, could 
attack the embedded steel products such as lath, 
trims and fasteners thus compromising the integrity 
of the stucco cladding.

The water amount in a plaster mix should always 
be determined by the plastering contractor. The 
plasterer will always adjust the water to account 
for climate conditions, how quickly or slowly the 
substrate absorbs plaster moisture and variations in 
“fi eld mix” materials.

For more on additions to Portland Cement Plaster/
Stucco, see Technical Bulletin 60.186.
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